Working Interdisciplinary Network of Guardianship Stakeholders

March 11, 2015 summary minutes

Attending:

Judge Kate Toomey, Chair Nan Mendenhall Kent Alderman (via phone) Ellen Silver Lisa Thornton (via phone) Shannon Alvey Rob Denton Norman Foster

Staff

Nancy Sylvester

Guest

Sunni Walker

Excused

Karolina Abuzyarova (on sabbatical)

Welcome and minutes

Judge Toomey welcomed everyone present to the WINGS meeting. The January 14, 2015 meeting minutes were then unanimously approved

Ms. Sylvester introduced a guest, Sunni Walker, who is a graduate student at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill. Ms. Walker said she got in touch with Karolina Abuzyarova after noticing that she would be in Salt Lake City on her spring break at the same time as this WINGS meeting. Ms. Walker said North Carolina is interested in studying what Utah is doing because of the potential for duplication.

Karolina's sabbatical

Judge Toomey announced that Ms. Abuzyarova is on sabbatical researching rights of the elderly at the University of Buenos Aires, Argentina, from March to June 2015.

WINGS Bylaws

Judge Toomey introduced the proposed WINGS bylaws. These were originally drafted as a charter, but bylaws seemed to be a more fitting structure. She noted that the goal of the bylaws is to institutionalize WINGS. So, for example, the bylaws discuss meetings and membership, and also objectives and constraints, especially with respect to the judiciary. Judge Toomey noted the annual open invitation and goal setting meetings. She then requested that any comments, suggestions, or edits be done by email for voting at the May meeting. Ms. Sylvester will send out the bylaws via email.

Legislative Session Update

Ms. Alvey updated the committee on the legislative session. She explained that Representative Becky Edwards ran H.B. 399, which sought to reduce the adult guardianship filing fee for parents of disabled children who are coming of age. The bill also removed the requirement of appointed counsel for the disabled child, but that was ultimately stricken. Ms. Alvey noted that Rep. Edwards reached out to many people for feedback on the bill. In its final form, the reduced bill without the attorney provision will run on H.B. 380, another bill dealing with guardianship matter. The reason she wasn't running it as the original bill is that Representative Cox was running a similar bill, which is now at the Interim Committee.

Dr. Foster clarified that this bill did not come from this committee. Judge Toomey confirmed that it did not because WINGS is housed under the judiciary. Dr. Foster asked, if this was such a big issue, why wasn't it raised in WINGS? He also expressed surprise that there was such a pushback on fees. Ms. Alvey said the primary concern with the bill was the fact that it originally removed the counsel requirement, which presented large due process concerns.

Ms. Sylvester noted that Ms. Thornton had brought up this issue at the last meeting (her first meeting) and also that Rep. Edwards had attended the same one. Ms. Sylvester said that since Ms. Thornton is now a WINGS stake holder, Ms. Thornton will be bringing these issues to WINGS since she is so intricately involved in them.

Ms. Thornton then elaborated on the reasons for the filing fees, namely that parents of disabled children already suffer tremendous hardship with their children's medical expenses. So over \$300 in filing fees is a lot just to continue the care the parents have already been doing since their child's disability began.

Ms. Alvey noted that Rep. Edwards took into account the Guardianship Signature Program, which is now launching and will provide a reduced or no cost attorney to the child.

Dr. Foster then sought further clarification on legislation. Judge Toomey said we can make people aware of the issues surrounding proposed legislation, but, she said, WINGS cannot endorse it. She also noted that as a practical matter, getting a consensus from the list of agencies involved in WINGS would be extremely difficult. She said she imagined that there would be a wide range of views on any given piece of legislation, even if WINGS did not have the constraints of the judiciary.

Dr. Foster said he could understand how the group would not having a position, but he wondered about how we can address these issues if they are out there. Ms. Sylvester again noted the constraints of the committee but said at the annual invitation meeting, for example, the invitees may bring up issues like this and the group as a whole can see how they fit within WINGS's objectives and constraints.

Judge Toomey said we can't lose sight of the fact that guardianships are a serious thing. Dr. Foster noted that it was good to have Rep. Edwards involved in WINGS given the issues surrounding guardianships and the need for legislative changes. Ms. Mendenhall then suggested that having a taskforce to explore guardianship issues more deeply would be a good idea. Judge Toomey confirmed that a task force would be exactly the sort of thing this WINGS group could take up.

Ms. Thornton concluded the discussion by noting that the meetings with Rep. Edwards involved people with kids with multiple disabilities, not just autism, and that the legislation she proposed was geared toward children with severe disabilities since birth.

Ms. Alvey then brought up another concern she had, that of the OCAP Petition for Adult Guardianship. She said she gets a lot of calls about it, but said she had difficulty locating it in OCAP. Ms. Sylvester said she would look into it and update the group on its status.

Ms. Sylvester then said that was a good segue into the online training said she is planning to create. At the January meeting, Ms. Thornton requested the training on behalf of members of the Utah Parent Center. The online training would basically cover in a more palatable way the resources and information available on the courts' website.

Public Education Subcommittee Report:

Judge Toomey then transitioned the discussion to the education subcommittee's work. Mr. Alderman began his report by noting that the Guardianship Signature Program's education component could work on getting information to people regarding the issues that were dealt with

in Rep. Edwards' legislation. He said some education could focus on parents of disabled children and resources needed for them. There could also be educational programs about guardianships for the elderly versus guardianships for adult children.

Mr. Alderman then discussed the work that the Education Subcommittee is doing. He said the target date for the script covering his section is the May 13th meeting. He said he should have something to present to cover several of these areas.

Mr. Alderman said he is working with Mary Jane Ciccarello and Ellen Silver on a three-part education program. The first training will be by Mary Jane and will discuss pre-judicial involvement; in other words, how to do powers of attorney, trusts, and other methods of caring for disabilities. A working title for this is "How to Avoid Guardianship."

Mr. Alderman will then cover in the second part emergency guardianships, the court process, medical evidence, and reporting requirements. Ms. Silver then discussed her part, which is on resources to support guardians, assistance and help once a guardianship is in place, and the issues of caregiving.

Launch of the Guardianship Signature Program

Ms. Sylvester announced the launch of the Guardianship Signature Program. She said she just has a few more groups to train within the courts before the program takes off. She said the program will offer an online training (OTP) on guardianship for attorneys who choose to take pro bono and low bono cases. The goal of the program is to provide respondents in guardianship cases with representation. This project is a partnership with the Utah State Bar, and the list of attorneys who sign up and who have certified to competence in guardianship cases will be forwarded to the probate clerks in each district. Once a case comes in showing a respondent without counsel, the clerks will send out an email with a request for representation. The first attorney to respond will be appointed. Ms. Sylvester said she will be shortly sending an email to the Bar for inclusion in the Bar President's monthly message.

Dr. Foster then raised a hypothetical to flesh out more of the program. He said, suppose there is an autistic child and Dr. Foster is the parent. Does he, Dr. Foster, have to get an attorney, and the child gets a free attorney under the Signature Program? Mr. Denton and Ms. Sylvester explained that, yes, the child's attorney would probably be free, but it would depend on if the child has any estate. The assumption is that the proposed ward has no assets. Mr. Denton also noted that Dr. Foster could be pro se. Dr. Foster said his concern came from the fact that Medicaid is based upon family resources, not individual resources.

Ms. Thornton brought up a resource for spreading the word about the program's launch. She said the Utah Parent Center has a big email list, so Ms. Sylvester could tap into that resource in order to increase the Guardianship Signature Program's reach.

Grant opportunity

Judge Toomey then discussed a potential fellowship opportunity that Mary Jane Ciccarello received from Adina Zahradnikova at the Disability Law Center. Mr. Denton said the grant is for programs involved in supported decision making. Judge Toomey pointed out that it looked like the grant had to go to a non-profit. WINGS is not a non-profit. She asked if Mr. Denton would look into whether the Disability Law Center could be the lead on this. Mr. Denton said he would work on seeking it, but noted that WINGS should sign on as a stakeholder.

Dr. Foster's announcements

Dr. Foster announced the 13th Annual Geriatric Conference, which is sponsored by the VA and the Salt Lake City and Denver GREC's. He said it is also supported and sponsored by the University of Utah. Last year there was a proposal to talk about patients with dementia and the intersection of behavioral medicine and dementia. This will be a two day conference with three distinguished speakers. He said the set-up is two patients: one patient with persistent serious

mental illness and changes in behavior that engage APS, and another is a patient with frontal temporal degeneration. He said there will be four sessions. The first session, for example, will discuss what the nature and scope of the problem is and how it's addressed across interdisciplinary lines. At each session, there will be a panel of experts. Dr. Foster is on the planning committee and has recommended people from WINGS to participate on the panels.

Dr. Foster and others then discussed the status of the medical evidence paper. Mr. Alderman said the paper has been finalized and the last revision is part of his materials that he will be presenting at the Spring Bar Convention. Mr. Alderman said he will encourage attorneys attending his training on guardianships in St. George to take the paper to doctors so that the doctors can see what it is the attorneys need for the guardianship court proceedings. Mr. Denton said they hope to get the paper published in a few medical journals. He suggested that some journals may want the paper in different forms (short versus long). Dr. Foster said he will speak to medical associations about the paper.

Judge Toomey asked Mr. Denton to follow up at the May meeting about how the paper is getting published. She also said Wisconsin requested a copy. Dr. Foster said he will follow up on that.

Dr. Foster then discussed a few legislative items. He said there had been a request for appropriations for high quality dementia care with the Department of Health taking the lead on it. He said there were two bills. Rep. Ray is co-chair of the social services subcommittee and one bill would have designated the Department of Health as the state agency to coordinate all Alzheimer's care in the state. He said DHS requested a fiscal note.

The second bill, Dr. Foster said, is the second attempt at a high quality dementia care act. It would have given "tele-help" to St. George by paying for experts' outreach from Salt Lake City. Senator Shiozawa was trying to run two appropriations bills on this. One would build expertise in medical community by creating fellows in dementia care, for example. Dr. Foster said Senator Christiansen said he couldn't support that bill because of potential conflict of interest (he has Alzheimer's in family). He said the senator also said if Healthy Utah passes, nothing else will be funded this legislative session. Dr. Foster will give an update to WINGS at the May meeting.

The meeting concluded at 1:30 p.m.